Minutes of 105th Statutory Parish Meeting

Held on Tuesday 9th May 2017
At 7pm in Beoley Village Hall
Attendees: 
Chairman Mr T Bland

Cllr Brown

Cllr Morgan

Cllr Hall (Vice Chairman)

Cllr Joynes

Cllr Barry

Cllr Merrell

Cllr Cook

Charlie Hotham County Councillor

Steve Miller Pathwarden

PCSO Hyde

6 members of the public
1. Apologies Dick Gardner, Revd Irving
2. Chairman's opening remarks

The Chairman welcomed those attending the meeting and introduced the councillors, clerk and community representatives.
3. Minutes of Previous Meeting (104th – 10th May 2016) 
The minutes of the previous meeting held on Tuesday 10th May 2016 were agreed by those present at the meeting, to be an accurate record of the business transacted. Cllr Merrell proposed the approval of the minutes and Cllr Barry Seconded. A vote was taken with unanimous approval and the minutes were duly signed by the Chairman.
4. Chairman’s Report 
The Parish Council had experienced a difficult and busy year. 

Firstly Councillor Luck had retired after over 50 years service, at a great loss to the Parish Council. The Chairman formally thanked Mrs Luck for all her hard work and dedication to the council. All Councillors had agreed to purchase a stone bench as a token of thanks to Mrs Luck to be placed at St Leonards Church. The church had unfortunately opposed this so the Chairman has written to the Bishop to express his concern. The Chairman took the opportunity to thank all his fellow councillors. The Parish Clerk Kelly Dawe appointed last year has now moved to France. A replacement was recruited by Cllr Barry, however the clerk chose to leave after one week in post. Finally the current clerk Sarah Whittaker was appointed in December. 
Planning:

Beoley Parish Council had experienced a busy year for planning, particularly with the Oakland appeal that was produced by Cllr Joynes. Following a four day hearing the appeal was overturned.
Hillside is a continued problem, and now lies in the conservation area, which makes development more difficult. The big issue this year will be Ravensbank. This is causing a nightmare to residents on Moss Lane Close etc, due to light & noise pollution. The Chairman has asked for a copy of the planning as he believes the development is running into the cordon sanitere area formed in the 1960’s. Mrs Luck urged the council to keep on pursuing the issue with the planning department as the development is in Beoley not Redditch as they state. No boundary changes have taken place. Cllr Joynes explained there is an official government website showing boundaries which could easily be checked to confirm the position of Ravensbank. Cllr Joynes agreed to check this website. Mrs Luck suggested Cllr Bland send copies of all correspondence to Kevin Dicks.
Other Issues:

Churchill footpaths are now completed. The Best Kept Frontage competition had taken place. The Chairman passed on his thanks to Cllr Hall for arranging the event. The Village Hall has been decorated and is a great success thanks to The Chairman Cllr Merrell. The Village Inn appears to be thriving and has a new chef. Money was spent on Church footpaths, but the work has not yet commenced. The annual Parish Fete will take place on the 1st July.  The Parish walk took place on Sunday 6th May, the Chairman apologised that due to an oversight the poster advertising the event were not distributed.
5. Report of Worcestershire County Councillor (Cllr Charlie Hotham)
Cllr Hotham thanked everyone who had voted for him, moving                   forward Cllr Hotham suggested meeting the Chairman regularly as well as attending Parish meetings. Cllr Hotham asked for the Parish Councils support in opposing the temporary traffic lights at Bordesley. He urged the parish to contact him with any issues and will do his best to solve any issues. Cllr Holtham informed the group about the Divisional Funds Project which ranges from £2800 to £28000, it can include repairs for village hall etc. Cllr Hotham encouraged the Parish Council to consider applying. Cllr Hotham reiterated that he is keen to form a good relationship and will do his best to attend as many meetings as possible, he will also report back on Bromsgrove and Worcestershire issues that may affect the Parish. 
6. Report of District Councillor (Cllr June Griffiths)

None Received
7. Report of representative of West Mercia Constabulary
PCSO Hyde reported that in the last 12 months 359 reports were made. Of the 359, 4 were burglaries, one in June 2016, one in 2016 and the recent Wapping Lane burglary. At Wapping Lane a delivery driver had found an open door and alerted police. Highly valuable items were taken, including one car and the key to others. It’s believed that the property was most likely targeted for the Porsche.  Three other burglaries had taken place including a business, workshop and a building site. There were eight counts of criminal damage, many on Moss Lane Close, which is possibly because of an ongoing parking debate. There were 19 counts of ASB (anti social behaviour) this includes Beoley Garage disputes. There were three complaints of disturbances at the derelict house (Hillside), although none recently. The Chairman queried this, as members of the parish council had recently reported issues. PCSO Hyde believed they may have been logged as something else. There were seven assaults but all those involved were known to each other.  Finally there was one theft from a vehicle at The Village Inn and one theft of a motorbike on Seafield Lane. As a comparison there had been 75 burglaries in Wythall last year. 
PCSO Hyde discussed the importance of not leaving items with your address in cars or put your home postcode in as ‘Home’ in satnavs in case of theft. A member of the public asked about the van being in attendance at the village hall car park which they are hoping will become a monthly event. PCSO explained that it will be published on the West Mercia Police website and on the twitter feed. 

8. Report of Responsible Financial Officer  

and presentation of draft Accounts (2016-17)
The report was presented by the Chairman due to the Clerk still being relatively new in post. An internal audit has taken place and been completed. Other than two administrative errors involving cheques the accounts were correct. PAYE now needs to be in place and a risk assessment was needed which the chairman has completed. The annual return has also been completed. Copies will be sent to Grant Thornton for external audit. Accounts for last year and this year’s draft accounts were presented for anyone to view. Mrs Luck proposed acceptance of the accounts seconded by Cllr Morgan, all in favour.
9. Items for information of parochial interest

and questions from the floor
The Chairman outlined the regular village hall activities. Film night takes place on the 3rd Tues of the month and Jazz night is the 4th Wednesday. The village hall open day will take place on June 18th to showcase all the events and activities that take place.
A member of the public queried the location of Oaklands which was explained It was also discussed that although the buildings were built without permission, Bromsgrove council have now issued a certificate of lawfulness. 

A discussion took place about the defibrillators at Beoley First School which had the Parish Council had made a donation to. So much money was raised that the school now have two. In a case of emergency you would need to dial 999 where a code will be given to open it. 

It was questioned why the Parish falls in Bromsgrove District Council but addresses appear as Redditch?  Redditch is the postal town and there are no plans for the two to merge. 

It was asked what the plans were for the empty land behind Brookside? The Chairman responded that it was owned by the homes and communities society at present. There was further discussion about the development and the cordon sanitaire buffer between the new town and Beoley. At the other side of the old farmhouse there are around 100 acres that will likely be sold for housing, Mrs Luck said it can’t happen immediately because of the 10 year local plan. When arguing the case against Beoley becoming part of the new town it was asked if it was set in stone. It was also discussed if there was now another entrance being used at Ravensbank, which the council will look into.
10. Date of next Meeting 

There being no further business. The chairman thanked all those in attendance. The meeting was closed at 8.05pm.

The next (106th) Statutory Meeting will be held on Tuesday 8th May 2018 at the Village Hall.
